MARKET RATE STUDY

The City Marina @ Garrison Bight Key West Bight / Port Authority City of Key West

Prepared By:

ALL KEYS APPRAISAL COMPANY, INC.

Effective Date of

Valuation:

Client File Number:

PR025153

12/2024

Internal Order Number:

Date of Report:

09045-24

12-31-2024

Report Type:

Comparative Rate Study Report

Prepared For:

Karen Olson, Port & Marine Services Deputy Director City of Key West 201 William Street Key West, FL 33040

Table of Contents

Table of Contents	2
Transmittal Letter	3
Certification of The Appraiser	4
Executive Summary	5
Introduction	6
Approaches Performed	7
Assumptions and Conditions	9
Area and Neighborhood	11
Market Overview	13
Site Description	13
Boat Ramp Fees	14
Boat Trailer Storage Rates	15
Commercial Dockage Leases (Angelfish Pier)	16
Commercial Dockage Leases (Charter Boat Row)	18
Liveaboard Dockage Leases	21
Recreational Dockage	25
Transient Dockage Rates	28
Mooring Field Rates	31
Submerged Land Leases	32
Addenda	
Appraiser Qualifications	37
Definitions	46

Transmittal Letter



17085 Overseas Highway, Sugarloaf key, FL 33042; P.O. Box 2391, Key West, Florida 33045; PH:305-296-9255; EMAIL:Allkeysappraisal@aol.com

Ms. Karen Olson, Port & Marine Services Deputy Director City of Key West 201 William Street Key West, FL 33040

Re: Market Rate Study - Rental and Leasing Activities

City Marina at Garrison Bight

Dear Ms. Olson:

Pursuant to the Scope of Work, outlined in the Request for Quotation, we have conducted the research necessary to form an opinion of value for the rentals, leases and fees for the City Marina operations. The summary appraisal report that follow sets forth the identification of the properties, the assumptions and limiting conditions, pertinent facts about the area and the subject rents, leases and fees for the City Marina facilities, and comparable market data. The results of the investigation and the reasoning leading to the conclusions set forth. The report that follows is considered to be a summary of our analysis and conclusions. Supporting documentation concerning the data, reasoning, and analyses is retained in our file. The depth of discussion contained in this report is specific to the needs of the client and for the intended use stated in the report. We are not responsible for unauthorized use of this report.

Per conversations with the client and the intended use of the report, the scope of work in this report is intended to be consistent with industry standards and has been performed so as to develop a credible report. This letter is invalid as an opinion of value if detached from the report, which contains the text, exhibits and Addenda.

Respectfully submitted,

Mark J. MacLaughlin, Cert Gen RZ 3053

allkeysappraisal@aol.com

Certification of the Appraiser Mark MacLaughlin, Cert Gen RZ

I certify that, to the best our my knowledge and belief:

- 1. The statements of fact contained in this report are true and correct.
- 2. The reported analyses, opinions, and conclusions are limited only by the reported assumptions and limiting conditions, and are my personal, impartial, and unbiased professional analyses, opinions, and conclusions.
- 3. I have no present or prospective interest in the property that is the subject of this report and no personal interest with respect to the parties involved.
- 4. I have no bias with respect to the property that is the subject of this report or to the parties involved with this assignment.
- 5. My compensation for completing this assignment is not contingent upon the development or reporting of a predetermined value or direction in value that favors the cause of the client, the amount of the value opinion, the attainment of a stipulated result, or the occurrence of a subsequent event directly related to the intended use of this appraisal.
- 6. The report analysis, opinions, and conclusions were developed, and this report has been prepared, in conformity with the requirements of the Code of Professional Ethics & Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice of the Appraisal Institute, which include the *Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice*.
- 7. The use of this report is subject to the requirements of the Appraisal Institute relating to review by its duly authorized representatives.
- 8. I have made a personal inspection of the property that is the subject of this report.
- 9. Elizabeth Maclaughlin provided significant real property appraisal assistance to the person signing this certification.

Mark J. MacLaughlin Cert Gen RZ 3053

MIGMUQ.

All Keys Appraisal Company

Executive Summary

The purpose of the report is to determine the fair market value of rental rates and usage fees for the City of Key West, City Marina facilities including submerged land leases; boat ramp and trailer parking fees; liveaboard and commercial dockage rates; mooring fields, recreational and transient dockage rental rates.

In accordance with the Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice, the appraiser is responsible for developing and reporting a scope of work that results in credible results that are appropriate for the appraisal problem and the intended use or users. The appraiser must identify and consider the client, intended users, the intended use of the report, the type and definition of value, the effective date of value, the assignment conditions, typical client expectations and the typical work by other peer appraisers for similar assignments in the market area.

The client and intended user of this report is City of Key West, Port & Marine Services. The purpose is provide an opinion of the Fair Market Value of the rents, leases and fees as specified, for use in making internal management decisions. No other intended use is intended or authorized by All Keys Appraisal Company, Inc. Under no circumstances shall any of the following parties be entitled to use or rely on this appraisal report: (1) any loans of financing secured by or related to the subject property; (2) any guarantors of such loans or financing; (3) principals, shareholders, investors, members or partners of such borrower(s) or guarantors.

Property Information

Property Name City Marina at Garrison Bight
Street Address 1801 N Roosevelt Blvd

City Key West
State Florida, 33040
Property Class Marina

Property Type Public Marina & Dockage

Zoning Characteristics

Zoning Code PS - Public Services

Improvements

Number of Buildings Four (4)

Accessory Structures: Wood Docks, Boat Ramp

Fencing, Site Improvements

Sales Data

Sale Status
Date of Last Sale
Not Applicable

Amount of Last Sale OR Book/Page Prior Sale Date

Scope of Work Information

Client Name City Marina@ Garrison Bight

Karen Olson, Deputy Director

Intended Use Internal Management

Executive Summary (continued)

Indicated Values

1. Boat Ramp Fees	\$ 17.50 per in/out, per each day
2.Trailer Parking Fees	\$ 10.00 per day, single or double axle
	\$ 20.00 per day, triple axle
3. Commercial Dockage Agreements (Angelfish Pier)	\$ 45.00-\$50.00 per foot per month
4. Commercial Dockage Agreements (Charter Boat Row)	\$ 35.50- \$38.00 per foot per month
5. Liveaboard Dockage Agreements	\$ 49.00 per foot per month
6. Recreational Dockage Agreements	\$ 61.00 per foot per month
7. Transient Dockage Agreements	
Daily	\$ 5.30 - \$5.75 per foot
Monthly	\$ 85.00- \$88.50 per foot
8. Mooring Field Dockage Agreements	
Daily	\$ 24.31 flat rate
Monthly	\$ 427.59 flat rate
9. Submerged Land Leases	\$0.75 to \$0.85 per SF

INTRODUCTION

Subject Property Summary:

The subject under the Market Rate Study consists of the City Marina at Garrison Bight, including all submerged lands and improvements. The improved parcel is occupied by the City Marina, providing public marine services. The Scope of Work is to determine an opinion of rental, lease and usage fee rates which are competitive in the local market area.

Ownership:

The upland and bay bottom are currently owned by the City of Key West.

Sales History:

Not Applicable for this Scope of Work and the Public property in consideration.

Purpose of the Appraisal:

The purpose of the appraisal is to estimate and report an opinion of the market value of the subject's rental rates, lease rates and usage fees as of the effective date herein.

Intended Use and User of the Report:

This appraisal was prepared for use by the City of Key West Port and Marine Services for internal management purpose. No additional Intended Users or Uses are identified or intended by the appraiser or All Keys Appraisal Company Inc. Due to the relationship between the Client and the appraiser, reliance of this report by any other parties for any use whatsoever, is prohibited.

Scope of Work:

As part of this appraisal, we completed a thorough investigation and analysis of the data considered pertinent to valuing the subject's rents, leases and fees. The analysis is based on the information available from the physical inspection, any current or expired data in the local Board of Realtors MLS, public tax records, and other independent and relevant sources available through the normal course of business as of the effective date herein.

Property Identification:

The property has been identified using the following sources:

- Postal Address
- Monroe County Public Records
- Legal Description

Type and Extent of Data Researched:

The data was collected and analyzed to the extent required to develop and report a credible opinion of value for the subject property. The following information was reviewed in preparing this report:

- Present or Past MLS Data or Listings
- Flood zone status
- Zoning Requirements
- Applicable Tax Data
- Demographics
- Public Record Data
- Comparable Data

Type and Extent of Analysis

The data has been gathered and analyzed through the use of appropriate and accepted appraisal methodology to arrive at a probable value indication via each applicable approach to value.

Approaches Performed

The appraiser has considered the sales comparison approach to value and utilized the applicable approach herein.

Data Sources

Item	Source(s)
Site Size	Monroe County Property Appraisers
	Records, MCPAFL(mcpafl.org)
	Survey, Client Provided
Zoning	Muni Code, City of Key West Planning
	Department
Tax Data	MCPA Records
Gross Building Area	MCPA Records, Field Inspection
Rentable Area	Local Agents, Rent Roll
Year Built	MCPA Records
Parking Spaces	Physical Inspection

Definitions

Pertinent definitions, including the definition of market value, are included in the Glossary, located in the Addenda to this report.

Assumptions and Limiting Conditions

The value conclusion and certification within this report are made expressly subject to the following assumptions and limiting conditions as well as any further reservations or conditions stated within the text of the report.

- 1) No responsibility is assumed for the legal description or for matters including legal or title considerations. Title to the property is assumed to be good and marketable.
- 2) All existing liens and encumbrances, (except the existing leases if any) have been disregarded, and the property is appraised as though free and clear.
- 3) Responsible ownership and competent property management are assumed.
- 4) The information furnished by others is believed to be reliable. However, no warranty is given for its accuracy.
- 5) All engineering is assumed to be correct. Any plats, site plans and illustrative materials, if provided in this report, are included only to assist the reader in visualizing the property.
- 6) It is assumed that there are no hidden or unapparent conditions of the property, subsoil, or structures that render it more or less valuable. No responsibility is assumed for such conditions or for arranging for engineering studies that may be required to discover them.
- 7) It is assumed that there is full compliance with all applicable federal, state, and local environmental regulations and laws unless non-compliance, is stated, defined, and considered in the appraisal report.
- 8) It is assumed that all applicable zoning and use regulations and restrictions have been complied with, except where non- conformity has been stated, defined, and considered in the appraisal report.
- 9) It is assumed that all required licenses, certificates of occupancy, consents, or other legislative or administrative authority from any local, state, or national government or private entity or organization have been or can be obtained or renewed for any use on which the value estimate contained in this report is based.
- 10) It is assumed that the utilization of the land and improvements is within the boundaries of property lines or the property described and that there is no encroachment or trespass unless noted in this report.
- 11) Subsurface rights were not considered in making this appraisal.
- 12) The distribution, if any, of the total valuation of this report between land and improvements applies only under the stated program of utilization. The separate allocations for land and buildings must not be used in conjunction with any other appraisal and are invalid if so used.
- Possession of this report, or a copy thereof, does not carry with it the right of publication. It may not be used for any purpose by any person other than the party to whom it is addressed without the written consent of the appraiser, and in any event only with proper written qualification and only in its entirety.

Assumptions and Limiting Conditions (continued)

- 14) The appraiser herein by reason of this appraisal is not required to give further consultation, testimony, or be in attendance in court with reference to the property in question unless arrangements have been previously made.
- 15) This report may be utilized at the discretion of the Client for purposes of advertising, public relations, public information, news, sales, or through other media.
- The existence of potentially hazardous material used in the construction or maintenance of the building and/or the existence of toxic waste which may or may not be present on or under the site was <u>not</u> observed during our inspection. However, we are <u>not</u> qualified to detect such substances. These substances, if they exist, could have a negative effect on the estimated value of the property. The user of this report is urged to retain an expert in this field if desired.
- 17) Unless specifically stated to the contrary in the report, no independent evaluation of concurrence matters were made for the subject or any sales comparables. In the event concurrence is found to affect subject property or any of the sales comparables, we reserve the right to reconsider the value conclusion.
- 18) This appraisal was not based on a requested minimum valuation, a specific valuation, or the approval of a loan.
- 19) The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) became effective January 26, 1992. The appraiser has not made a specific compliance survey and analysis of this property to determine whether or not it is in conformity with the various detailed requirements of the ADA. It is possible that a compliance survey of the property together with a detailed analysis of the requirements of the ADA could reveal that the property is not in compliance with one or more of the requirements of the act. If so, this fact could have a negative effect upon the value of the property. Since the appraiser has no direct evidence relating to this issue, he did not consider possible noncompliance with the requirements of the ADA in estimating the value of the property.

Area and Neighborhood

Monroe County Data

Monroe County stretches 150 miles south and west of Miami and Dade County along a series of island or keys connected by 42 bridges carrying U.S. 1 (The Overseas Highway) to terminus Key West, the county seat. Total usable land area scattered over the larger keys is about 100 square miles, which includes Key West's 6+ square miles. Of this 100 square miles, only approximately 25% is improved and most of the remaining 75% vacant land is either wetlands and preserves, mangroves, or native areas protecting endangered species of deer, birds, animals, plants and marine life and thus undevelopable. Virtually all of this land is 0 to 16 feet above mean high water and classified within the FEMA 500 year flood hazard zone. Total land area both usable and non-usable is 997 square miles with an estimated .03 persons per square mile in 2000 compared to the state's overall 296.4 per square mile. The geology is mostly oolite (calcium carbonate granules) and coral rock. Tropical vegetation covers surface areas with a wide assortment of grasses, vines, shrubs and trees such as palms and pines. The shoreline is extensive and nearly all in mangroves, a protected specie. Sand beaches are few and are usually found in five or six state parks. Surrounding water are shallow, 1 to 3 feet deep with channels often 6 feet or less. Key West has the only deep water harbor maintained at 30 to 34 feet. On the Atlantic Ocean or Florida Straits side of the Keys is a string of barrier reefs four to six miles off-shore with the axis of the Gulf stream two to four miles beyond, flowing northward. This band of turquoise and blue water contains some of the finest sport fishing in the world. Snorkeling and scuba diving are very popular, especially at John Pennekamp and Looe Key Underwater Parks. Lobstering and shrimping are substantial commercial enterprises in these waters.

Climate

Monroe County's climate is sub-tropical, situated south of the frost line in Florida. The Keys mean temperatures range from 70 to 85 degrees, with a record high of 97 degrees and record low of 41 degrees. Mean precipitation for the year ranges from a high in September of 5.45 and the low in February of 1.51 inches, based upon 2013 statistics from NOAA. Temperatures in the northern end of the county tend to be more extreme. Hurricanes do occur; the last direct hit on the Southern Lower Keys was Irma in 2017. Warning systems are very good and the resident population is well prepared to survive the hurricane season which typically lasts from July through October. Marathon has some wood frame structures in excess of 100 years old still in use as mute evidence that weather hazards are not much different in Monroe County than other hurricane and tornado prone areas.

Key West History

Key West was settled by many Bahamians in the early 1820's. By 1831 it had a population of 367 and by 1860 it was Florida's largest city with 18,000 people. For 40 years it ranked highest in the state per capita income, due primarily to its lucrative wrecking activities. Many of the homes were built of the planking of salvaged ships. There was a large influx of Cubans in the 1870's, with over 200 employed in local cigar factories by 1876. During the 12 years of Prohibition, smuggling from the Bahamas was commonplace, grand fathering today's illicit drug trade. After the collapse of the Florida Land Boom in 1926 the City fell on hard times and went bankrupt in 1934. It revived somewhat through tourism and the sacrifices of the citizenry until the infusion of the World War II military expansion. Turtles became an important food source and industry until 1969, when turtle fishery was declared unlawful. Many presidents of the United States, including Cleveland, Taft, Roosevelt, Truman, Eisenhower, and Kennedy, visited Key West, providing worldwide press coverage. Truman was a regular winter visitor at the "Little White House" on the Naval Base, and he continued his visits after he stepped down as President.

Key West History (cont)

Key West became home for many notable artists, authors, and playwrights. Monroe County other than Key West was sparsely settled through these early years, and began to develop after US 1 Overseas Highway was completed in 1938. The highest rate of development today is found in the Upper Keys.

Geography

Monroe County is the southernmost of Florida's 67 counties beginning at the Dade County line about 40 miles south of Miami, extending west and north to include the Everglades National Park and part of the Big Cypress National Preserve, and 120 miles south and west along the largest of some 800 islands or Keys across 42 bridges carrying US 1 (Overseas Highway) to terminus in Key West, the County seat. Total county area is 1788 square miles, 1672 square mile of which is national park and preserve. Unincorporated public and private usable areas is approximately 94 square miles plus about 6.27 square miles in the City of Key West, approximately 4.87 square miles private and 1.4 square miles military. There is another 116 square miles in offshore islands and Fort Jefferson - Dry Tortugas.

Neighborhood

According to <u>The Dictionary of Real Estate Appraisal</u>, 14th Edition, Appraisal Institute, a neighborhood is defined as: "a group of complimentary land uses; a congruous grouping of inhabitants, buildings, or business enterprises."

The subject property is located on North Roosevelt Blvd (US Highway 1), a commercial corridor on the westerly end of the New Town District, the main connector between New Town and the Historic District of Key West. This is in the primary commercial areas of the district and near the main area of Old Town destination attractions and downtown activity. The area supports a tourist destination environment with restaurants, bars, retail businesses and shopping. The subject property is located on the Boulevard stretch between Palm Avenue and Eisenhower Boulevard. The neighborhood boundaries are the Gulf of Mexico to the South, the Florida Bay to the North, Eisenhower Drive to the West and Fifth Street to the East. The neighborhood is on the edge of the downtown, historic district and maintains a concentration of larger commercial establishments and activity. The area is made up of retail properties, hotels, restaurants, guest houses, small shops of all types, and some marina and water based businesses.

The neighborhood is primarily composed of many buildings which are not historically significant, many of which were built as recently as the 1960's and 1970's, and newer. The strict guidelines which govern much of the City's building and reconstruction do not typically apply to the subject's neighborhood.

The neighborhood is urban an almost totally built-up except for a rare vacant lot. The subject is located within the commercial mid town district of Key West. Rent levels and property values are stabilized after a period of decline in recent years due to the overall national economic conditions, recession, and real estate value 'bubble burst' and decline in real estate and financial markets. Due to the uniqueness of the tropical environment of the Florida Keys, the market usually maintains rates above the state and national averages.

The reputation of the Florida Keys, including Key West and the Lower Keys, has been and continues to be a world renowned destination resort, proximate to and easily accessible from Miami, and thus the economy typically recovers faster than the overall national economy. Properties in this section of Key West enjoy good exposure to local and tourist traffic due to the centrally located area, desirable for occupancy.

Market Overview

A complete analysis of market conditions has been made. We maintain and have access to comprehensive databases for this market area and have reviewed the market for sales and listings relevant to this analysis. Portions of the market overview are retained in our files and database. Commercial marinas, slips, boatyards and other water front and water borne parcels are prevalent in the subject's geographical area.

The subject neighborhood is in a commercial and residential area with a mixture of commercial retail, marine, residential and office uses. Vehicular traffic primarily occurs on North Roosevelt Boulevard, with pedestrian and bicycle traffic. The side streets of are primarily comprised of limited commercial, commercial residential, single and multi family residential uses. The local and tourist traffic can utilize this corridor to go back and forth between the primary destination of New Town and Old Town. The subject is located within a commercial corridor with stable rents, supply and demand for retail spaces.

Site Description

The subject facilities are located in the City of Key West, public water access frontages around the Garrison Bight and City Marina, Palm Avenue and North Roosevelt Blvd, and the Key West Harbor, in the central part of Key West. The site is irregular in shape but mostly rectangular in nature with street frontage. The Street and Highway corridors in these areas are primarily commercial with offices, retail, gas stations, restaurants, industrial, institutional and marine uses. There are scattered commercial development and commercial residential occupancies with similar frontage.

The site maintains amentities such as off street parking, with improvements supporting the operations including public restrooms and dockage facilities in good condition. Any building improvements are not considered herein in accordance with the agreed Scope of Work. Street improvements in the area on adjacent roads and collectors include one or two travel lanes in each direction, sidewalks, curb and gutter, traffic control devices, some street lighting and signage. US Highway 1 maintains two lanes in each direction with some turn lanes and paved shoulders.

The sites subject were inspected from the exterior, in accordance with the agreed Scope of Work. The analysis is based on the information available from the inspection, any current or expired data in the local Board of Realtors MLS, public tax records, various State Department website and other independent sources available through the normal course of business as of the effective date herein.

Zoning

The subject property is zoned PS, Public and Semi-Public Services District by the Growth Management Department of the City of Key West, Monroe County, Florida. The PS commercial district was created to provide a framework for implementing comprehensive plan, performance of criteria in CH 102, 108 and article II of Chapter 10. Permitted uses include community centers, educational institutions, golf courses, hospitals, nursing homes, rest homes and convalescent centers, parks and recreation facilities, commercial office and retail, marine related services, medical services parking lots and vehicular services, government Adminsitrator and transit facilities, other general commercial activities specified in section 130-21 pertaining to land use by districts. The PS district is located along major segments of the commercial corridor and other parts of the area, which generally include larger scale commercial uses oriented toward the motoring public.

Highest And Best Use

Based on the Scope of Work and analysis required herein, the development of the highest and best use of the properties was not considered applicable for the assignment.

Valuation

Market Approach:

The Market Approach, comparison of similar market rate units of amenities was considered the only applicable approach to value for the subject assignment. Market approach is based upon the principles of substitution and states that a prudent purchaser, or user of a facility in the case of the subject assignment, would pay no more for that service in use than the cost utilizing a substitute facility as available on the open market. Substitution may assume purchase of an existing use or rental of a similar facility or site with equal utility as the subject property.

The market approach has been utilized to collect comparable rental rates and leases, and develop an opinion of market rates and lease amounts for the services or facilities in the City's portfolio. The reported rents, leases or fees, are based on services, facilities or sites with equal utility. The values are reported have been developed utilizing the principles and methodology of the sales comparison approach.

Data Collection

Our search was conducted utilizing comparable data west of approximately mile marker 8, and inclusive of Stock Island, the Key West City limits, based on the agreed scope of work. Due to limited available data for analysis, some of the search was expanded beyond scope preferred boundaries, however this is not atypical for the subject's market area. Data was collected from local Owners, Landlord & Tenants, Realtors and Property Management Agents by canvassing, along with additional resources including public website and local multiple listing services.

Unit of comparison sought were most similar in use or potential use and generally accepted by market activity including rates per square foot or linear foot, in/out fees, typical leases and conditions, and site amenity.

Facility Market Analysis

1. Boat Ramp Fees

The City Marina maintains a superior quality boat ramp facility and trailer storage on a first come first serve basis. The site is easily accessed from both North Roosevelt Boulevard and the Palm Avenue, with sufficient space maneuverability and launching of vessels. The location is proximate to the mid town district of the island and provides good access and waterways to both the Gulf of Mexico and the Atlantic Ocean, as well as the Key West Harbor and many site on the island accessible by water.

The ramp fee currently charged by the City is \$10 per use, in and out same day, plus applicable sales tax. The are several private ramps in the lower keys and some public ramps. The public ramps are free to use at your own risk and include locations at Simonton Beach Park, 11th Street Ramp, Stock Island Public Boat ramp, Gulf View Park, Geiger Key Marina, and Shark Key Public ramp. These public ramps are typically in inferior condition, limited access and with no or inferior facilities. They still provide a viable option for some boaters. The Naval Air station maintains ramp facilities but the use is restricted to military members and federal government employees. There are campgrounds in the survey area with ramps also, however, most restrict their use to tenants and guests and include the ramp amenity at no additional fee.

Of the ramps available for analysis, those who charge a fee for use, charged a range from \$15 to \$20 per use, in and out, same day. The search area was expanded to include up to Cudjoe Key Marina, in order to gather rates for consideration. The fee ramps located are inferior to the City Marina's ramp and given the proximity of the Garrison Bight ramp to Key West, the ramp fee currently charged is below market.

Analysis/Conclusion:

The market data was researched for user fees of boat ramps within the study area, which had to be expanded in order to locate additional comparable fee ramps. There are a sufficient number of free use ramps in the study area available to boaters outside of the immediate area. The subject ramp appears to appeal to visitors, transient users, tourists, and local guides who trailer their boats daily. The area fee ramps charge an average price of \$17.50 per use, above the current City rate of \$10 per use, in & out per day.

2. Boat Trailer Storage

The City Marina maintains a parking facility for trailer storage, on a first come first serve basis. There is parking for a variety of trailer types and sizes. The subject's prices range from \$10 per night for one and two axle trailers and \$20 per night for three axle trailers. As noted above, in Section 1, the City site is easily accessed from both North Roosevelt Boulevard and the Palm Avenue, with sufficient space for maneuverability and launching of vessels. The location is proximate to the mid town district of the island and provides good access and waterways to both the Gulf of Mexico and the Atlantic Ocean, as well as the Key West Harbor and many site on the island accessible by water.

Trailer storage is not readily available to the public on a fee basis in many areas of the lower Keys. Several factors contribute to the lack of trailer storage facilities, but the primary factor is the value of the land for other development or use when compared to open storage. There are few areas where retail trailer storage is available. Storage sites canvassed included Midguard Storage, Gator State Storage, local marinas, RV parks and other storage sites. Most of the marinas, RV sites or campgrounds with trailer storage retain the use for guests only. Of the sites available, the storage facilities had prices ranging from \$3 to \$15 per day, on a monthly basis. Short term rental sites were typically consistent with the City's current rate.

For example, The Promenade at Perrys on Stock Island charges \$10 per day for short term trailer storage. The Mile Marker Ten marina, now in the process of redevelopment, was charging \$10 to \$15 per day for trailers, with additional monthly and longer term rates, competitive with the storage facilities.

Analysis/Conclusion:

The market data was researched for user fees of trailer storage facilities within the Study area, which had to be expanded in order to locate additional comparable storage. The search was expanded to the Lower Keys in order to find trailer storage facilities. Storage rates ranged for \$3 to \$15 per day for longer term storage and \$10 to \$15 per day for short term and daily rentals. The current City rate of \$10- \$20 per day for short term storage appears to be in line and competitive with the market data available.

3. Commercial Dockage Leases (Angelfish Pier)

The City maintains Commercial Dockage Leases for the purpose of commercial enterprises other than Charter Fishing businesses. The lease provides for the use of the slip by one specific business and vessel, for the term of the lease, one (1) calender year, on a month to month basis. The lease includes solid waste and recycling, all electric, water and sewer is to be contracted for separately by the tenant from the appropriate utilities. These slips are not intended for residential use and the vessel cannot be used for domicile purpose. Each slip is permitted a dock box no larger than 24" x 48" placed on the sidewalk so as not to violate any ADA requirements. Advertising signage for the vessel or business is permitted on the pier railing and the vessel itself. Parking for crew and customers is available on a first come basis and n assigned or reserved spaces shall be permitted.

The City currently leases these spaces for a monthly rate of \$25.25 per foot plus \$18 per month solid waste, plus applicable sales tax, with metered water.

Market data was collected within the search area mile marker eight and west through Key West. The search criteria was for non charter fishing vessel slips and dockage with similar amenity when compared to the City's slips.

The terms and conditions of the commercial leases from comparable use sites are typical for the market area and include provision for compliance with local, State and Federal Laws governing the agreement and the site.

The research conducted included canvassing of local waterfront marinas, resorts and facilities offering non Charter boat commercial slips with terms and conditions similar to that of the City's lease requirements and facilities. The geographical area was limited to the Key West and Stock Island areas, in accordance with the agreed scope of work.

Items of comparison sought included lease terms, responsibilities of the parties, availability and cost responsibility for any utilities, as available from the comparable lease data in the open

market. Consideration of the City Marina's location, when compared to the similar leased slips, as some of the comparables are located outside of the City and less proximate to destinations and local attractions.

The following data was collected and compared to the subject property, City Commercial slips.

	Commercial Non-Charter Comparable Lease Data						
	Subject	Oceans Edge Marina	Promenade at Perry's	Sunset Marina	Stock Island Yacht Club		
Location	Mid Town	Stock Island, Inferior	Stock Island Inferior	Stock Island, Inferior	Stock Island, Inferior		
Utilities	\$18 per month Solid Waste Metered Water	Included	Included	Included, Pump Out Service, Plus Electric	Included		
Club House / Bathhouse	Bathhouse Security	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar		
Parking	Open, First Come	Open, First Come	Open, First Come	Open, First Come	Open, First come		
\$/Foot /Mo							
40-60	\$25.25	\$35.00	\$48.00	\$44.50 (30')	\$60.00		
61-80	\$25.25	\$35.00	\$60.00	\$51.25 (40')	\$60.00		
81-100		na	na	\$56.00 (50')	na		
101 +		na	na	\$56.42 (60'+)	na		

Elements of Comparison

The price per linear foot of slip was analyzed for the Commercial rental lease properties, utilities, and amenities available or included for the rents. Lease terms were compared for the effect on value.

The lease terms reviewed were similar to the City's commercial slips. The City location is superior to the comparables as most are outside of Key West. The Bight's mid town location makes it proximate to hotels, guesthouses and transient living locations in town. The site is highly visible and easy to access. The comparable sites are located further from the City's main business district, however the Stock Island locations provide good boating access for commercial marine business.

Utilities addressed in the City's lease agreements are metered water and \$18 per month for solid waste. Comparable commercial leased sites included provisions for utilities. Parking for the businesses was similar with the sites providing adequate facilities and access.

Analysis:

The comparison included similar commercial leased spaces for businesses other than charter fishing and utilized lease and rental data from local marinas and resorts within the search area criteria of the assignment. Substitution principles apply to the lease rates of the comparable sites with equal utility to that of the subject property.

The area of comparison sought was the lease rate per linear foot of vessel for commercial slips in the market area. The leased slips included a range of rates of \$37.63 to \$64.50 per foot after taxes, for similar commercial uses. The median market rate from data collected is \$51.00 per foot after tax, rounded, for these slips, inclusive of solid waste.

Conclusion:

The rates in the City lease are slightly below market rates, with similar lease agreement terms. The City currently is charging rates of \$25.25, plus \$18 per month for solid waste, plus applicable taxes, totaling \$46.49 per foot per month. Metered water, and electric are not included. The market rates identified herein range from \$35.00 to \$60.00 per foot for similar range in size or slip. The site is superior in location, visibility and access, and should command an similar market rate.

The market data indicate that the fair market rate is in the range of \$45.00 to \$50.00 per foot per month and the City current rate, after waste charge and taxes is \$46.49, which falls within the fair market range based on data collected.

4. Commercial Dockage Leases (Charter Boat Row)

The City maintains Commercial Dockage Leases for the purpose of Charter Fishing businesses. The piers are the Amberjack, Bonefish and Bonita Piers of the Marina. The lease provides for the use of the slip by one specific business and vessel, for the term of five (5) years. The lease includes provisions for annual adjustments based on the Consumer Price Index annual average change.

Active membership in the Key West Charter Boat Association for advertising purposes and shall include a \$50 per month additional fee to the base rent, collected by the City. The lease includes solid waste and recycling, all electric, water and sewer is to be contracted for separately by the tenant from the appropriate utilities. These slips are not intended for residential use and the vessel cannot be used for domicile purpose. Each slip is permitted a dock box placed on the dock but not to impede walkways, ice machine of size and style approved by the City and signage attached to the rafter of the covered walkway, not to exceed two feet by six feet in size. One Fish rack is allowed to be installed by the City. Advertising signage for the vessel or business is permitted on the pier railing and the vessel itself. Parking for crew is designated and the parking immediately adjacent to the slip is reserved for customer parking only.

The City currently leases these spaces for a rate of \$25.25 per foot per month, plus monthly solid waste fee of \$107.62 and applicable taxes.

Market data was collected within the search area of mile marker 8 and west through Key West of commercial fishing piers. The search criteria was for piers designated for charter fishing vessel slips and dockage.

The terms and conditions of the commercial leases from comparable use sites are typical for the market area and include provision for compliance with local, State and Federal Laws governing the agreement and the site. The research was conducted in the same manner as other sections of this report, and included canvassing of local waterfront marinas, resorts and facilities offering Charter boat commercial slips with terms and conditions similar to that of the City's. The geographical area was limited to the Key West and Stock Island areas, in accordance with the agreed scope of work.

Items of comparison sought included lease terms, responsibilities, availability and cost responsibility for any utilities, as available from the comparable lease data in the open market. Consideration of the City Marina's location, when compared to the similar leased slips, as some of the comparables are located outside of the City and less proximate to destinations and local attractions.

The City lease had more stringent requirements than the comparables in terms of the Charter Boat Association membership and fee collections. Mandatory membership and fee collection is included for Charter businesses leasing these spaces. The typical market Charter Boat lease did not require this membership or specify terms for advertising, signage and similar restrictions on the pier areas. The terms varied from one to five years, with similar terms for annual increases. Leases did not specifically limit the beam of the vessel, as long as it fits in the slip the vessel is acceptable.

The following data was collected and compared to the subject leases:

Commercial Charter Fishing Comparable Lease Data						
	Subject	Safe Harbor Marina	Promenade at Perry's	Ocean's Edge Marina	Stock Island Yacht Club	
Location	Mid Town	Stock Island, Inferior	Stock Island Inferior	Stock Island, Inferior	Stock Island, Inferior	
Utilities	Solid Waste Recycling \$107.62	Included	Included	Included	Included	
CAP Improvement	\$1.00 per foot	None	None	None	None	
Club House / Bathhouse	Bathhouse Security	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	
Parking	Open, First Come	Open, Street	Open, First Come	Open, First Come	Open, First come	
Advert Fee	\$50 Flat fee	None	None	None	None	
\$ / Foot /Mo						
40-60'	\$25.25	\$45.00	\$35.00	\$45.00	\$55.00	
61-80'	\$25.25	\$45.00	\$35.00	\$60.00	\$55.00	

Elements of Comparison

The price per linear foot of slip was analyzed for the lease properties, utilities, and amenities available or included for the rents. Lease terms were compared for the effect on value.

The City location is superior to the comparables as most are outside of, but proximate to Key West. The Bight's mid town location makes it proximate to hotels, guesthouses and transient living locations in town. The site is highly visible and easy to access. The comparable sites are located further from the City's main business district, however the Stock Island locations provide good boating access for commercial marine business. Consideration of the mandatory membership and fees was considered in the analysis as comparable leases did not have similar requirements.

Solid waste fee of \$107.62 is included in the City lease. Other utilities are not included in the City's lease agreements and are contracted independently by the tenant. Commercial leased sites included similar provisions for utilities. Parking for the businesses was similar with the sites providing adequate facilities and access.

Analysis:

The Comparison included similar leases and rents of Charter Fishing Boat piers and locations. The City base lease is \$25.25 per foot. Additional monthly fee include a flat rate for solid waste currently reported as \$107.62, a \$1.00 per foot capital improvement fee, and the advertising fee of \$50 per month. One hundred percent of the advertising fees are returned to the Charter Boat Association quarterly. For example, a 40' vessel is charged a total of \$31.40 per foot per month, plus utilities expense other than solid waste. A 40' vessel would pay a market rate of \$43.00 to \$45.00 per foot per month, with no utilities expense included. This represents a rate approximately 35-40% below the comparable market rates.

Market rate charter boat leases and rentals of similar terms and amenities were considered to be good indicators of value for the lease rates of the City. Substitution principles apply to the lease rates of the comparable sites with equal utility to that of the subject property.

The comparable data indicated an unadjusted range in rates, for Charter Fishing businesses from \$35.00 to \$60.00 per linear foot rate. The market rates do not include utilities expense, similar to the City's lease. Further the advertising expense is born solely by the tenant and not a factor in the lease. There is no capital contribution and solid waste fees are built into the lease rates.

Conclusion:

The market rates in the survey area indicate a value range of \$43.00 to \$45.00 per foot per month for vessels in the 40' to 60' range. City current lease rates are ranging from \$31.40 (rounded) per foot per month, including fees, charges, and sales tax for similar size vessels. As noted above, the rates are 35% to 40% below market based on the data herein. The market date would indicate a rate of \$35.50 to \$38.00 to for the City slips, not including advertising charge, improvement contribution and taxes.

5. Liveaboard (LAB) Dockage Leases

The City maintains liveaboard (LAB) rental slips in the City Marina for both vessel/house boats and floating structures, as defined in their lease agreement. These slips provide long term dockage for lessee's on an annual basis and include use of the parking facilities, marina restroom/bathhouse, coin operated laundry service, and pier access. Solid waste removal and recycling is provided at an additional cost of \$34.31 per month. The City further allows dockage of small vessel or dinghy on the rear of the moored vessel, not to exceed the width of the beam.

There is no mail service or package delivery service to this site. Onsite security is provided and the City Police details regularly patrol the property. Connection to local utilities for electric, water and sewer are provided and the lessee is required to arrange for and pay for all utility connections and service over the term of the Lease. The lease is transferable to prospective buyers and to the heirs of the lessee upon death. This provide significant intrinsic value to the marketability and resale of the LAB moored in the City Marina, as many competitive sites do

not permit transfer of the lease. The terms and conditions of the lease otherwise are typical for the market area and include provision for compliance with local, State and Federal Laws governing the agreement and the site.

The research conducted included canvassing of local waterfront marinas, resorts and facilities offering liveaboard or long term (annual) dockage with terms and conditions similar to that of the City's lease requirements and facilities. The geographical area was limited to the Key West and Stock Island areas, in accordance with the agreed scope of work. Items of comparison sought included lease terms, responsibilities of the parties, availability and cost of utilities, and facilities and amenities provided, as available from the comparables in the open market.

The City location was considered superior, as many of the comparables are located outside of the City and less proximate to destinations and local attractions. Stock Island locations, though close were considered inferior locations as they are a few miles from the Key West commercial and downtown areas.

The value of the lease or market rate sought for the dockage for liveaboard was the rate per linear foot of vessel/houseboat and floating structures. The slips at the rates analyzed were restricted to a maximum beam width of fifteen (15) feet and many were scaled based on the slip size requirement of the vessel or home. Additionally, contacted was Oceans Edge Resort & Marina, however, this site did not accommodate LAB's.

The following data was collected and compared to the subject property, City LAB slips.

	Liveaboard Comparable Market Lease Data					
	Subject	Safe Harbor Marina	Galleon Resort	Promenade at Perry's	Sunset Marina	Stock Island Yacht Club
Location	Mid Town	Inferior	Slightly Superior	Inferior	Inferior	Inferior
Utilities	Solid Waste Recycling \$34.31 monthly	\$275 per Month Plus Electric	Included	Included	Included, Pump Out Service, Plus Electric	Included
Club House / Bathhous e	Bathhouse Security	Bathhous e, Outdoor Amenity	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar
Laundry	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin
Parking	Open, First Come	Open, Street	Metered Street, Fee Parking Lot	1 sp	Open,_Street	1 sp
Pool, Site Amenity	None	Pool	None	Pool	Pool	None
\$ / Foot / Month						
40-60	\$17.18	\$34.00	\$110.00	\$55.00	\$44.50 (30')	\$55.00
61-80	na	\$34.00	\$120.00	\$63.00	\$51.25 (40')	\$55.00
81-100	na	na	\$130.00	\$71.00	\$50.83 (50')	na
101 +	na	na	\$130.00	\$76.00	\$53.17 (60'+)	na

Elements of Comparison

The price per linear foot of slip was analyzed for the leased properties and amenities available and included for the rents. The location was identified for the readers reference. Upland amenities were reviewed for contributory value in relation to those provided by the subject City properties. Lease terms were compared for the effect on value. The analysis is based on a vessel beam of less than 15 feet.

Location of the City property is considered superior to the Stock Island sites and similar to the in town location of the Galleon Marina. The Garrison Bight's mid town location makes it proximate to services, shopping, destinations and attractions in both new town and old town. Many restaurants and stores can be accessed by walking or biking as opposed to most of the comparables. The Galleon's Old Town location was the only comparable with similar or slightly superior location when compared to the subject.

Utilities are not included in the City's lease agreements and are contracted for independently by the tenant. However, the City's terms do include a fee of \$34.31 currently for solid waste collection. The liveaboard comparables were varied when the utilities were considered with each having a different level of what was included for utilities in the base rent but included the solid waste. The comparable sites did not maintain long term hookups for waste water and rely on mobile pump out services at an additional fee. Electricity is provided at the locations via direct billing or with a base limit on usage up to maximum, and then additional billing for the excess use.

Site amenity for the comparables was generally superior to that available at the City's marina. Clubhouses or bathhouses, coin operated laundry and recreational facilities were relatively consistent between the City and the comparables utilized. Most of the comparables maintained additional resort style amenity such as swimming pool access, outdoor cooking & dining facilities, onsite restaurants & bars, and recreational facility access. These were considered superior to the City lease site.

Parking was considered as the City site includes two parking space passes on a "first come first serve" basis. The Galleon Marina was significantly inferior to the subject, as no onsite parking is available for long term slip lessee's use. The other comparables had one open or assigned parking included, but typically less than the City's two parking passes.

Analysis:

The comparison included similar long term rental data from local marinas and resorts within the search area criteria of the assignment. Market rate long term rentals were considered to be good indicators of value for the lease rates of the City. Substitution principles apply to the lease rates of the comparable sites with equal utility to that of the subject property.

The area of comparison sought was the rental rate per linear foot of vessel or floating home and that could be acquired with long term rental occupancy.

The City lease provided by the Client included a base rate of \$16.18 per lineal foot per month. A solid waste charge of \$34.41per month, a capital improvement & Maintenance Assessment

of \$1 per foot was added plus sales tax, 7.5%, resulted in a lineal foot charge of \$18.47 per foot(40') and the same rate for up to a 60' vessel, annual lease, solid waste included, no other utilities. The rate includes access passes of up to two parking spaces on a first come availability.

The comparable data indicated an unadjusted range in rates, assuming a forty (40) foot vessel or home, from \$43.94 to \$118.25 after tax per linear foot rate. For a sixty (60) foot vessel or home the rates range from \$41.48 to \$129.00 per foot after tax. The market rates include a varying degree of utilities expense for the tenant but include solid waste.

Conclusion:

The rates in the City lease are below market rates despite the exclusion of utilities, as lease terms require the tenant to contract separately for water and sewer, electric and internet. The City currently is charging rates of \$18.47/foot for a 40' vessel or home where the market area ranges from \$43.94 to \$118.25, with an adjusted rate of approximately \$57.80 per foot per month.

Additionally, the average market rate for a 60' vessel or floating home is \$70.32 with an adjusted rate of approximately \$60.30 per foot, however, the City maintains the same rate as above for up to 60'. Since the City site does not maintain the resort amenities to the extent of the comparables, an adjustment was applied to the market rates indicated herein of approximately 15% for the resort amenities, resulting in the value conclusion for lease rates for Liveaboard slips.

The market data indicate an opinion of value for the Leased Liveaboard (LAB's) rate in the range \$49.00 per foot, rounded, in the market area.

6. Recreational Dockage Leases

The City maintains recreational dockage slips which are intended to be leased for a temporary basis, with an initial term of six month's and then reverting to a month to month tenancy, and for the exclusive use of the named vessel and Owner, limiting that use to only recreational purpose. A six (6) month minimum initial term is a commonly required by the City to reduce the likelihood of a lessee taking the recreational lease to avoid transient lease expenses and then terminating the tenancy after shorter periods. The named vessel is the only permitted dockage and under no circumstance is residing on the vessel or any other use permissible under the terms of the tenancy. These slips provide short term dockage for recreational lessee's on a monthly basis and include use of the parking facilities, marina restroom/bathhouse, pier access. The total cost is base rent, plus metered water and electric, and a fee of \$7.80 per month for solid waste and recycling removal, plus applicable taxes. The terms and conditions of the lease are typical for the market area and include provision for compliance with local, State and Federal Laws governing the agreement, the vessel and the site.

The research conducted included canvassing of marinas, resorts and facilities offering recreational dockage with terms and conditions similar to that of the City's lease requirements. The geographical area was limited to the Key West and Stock Island areas, in accordance with the agreed scope of work.

Items of comparison sought included lease terms, responsibilities of the parties, usage requirements and limitations, amenities provided, as available from the comparables in the open market.

Dockage for recreational use is rented at a price per linear foot of the vessel to be moored in the slip and this criteria was used to search for comparable rate data in the market area. The slips at the rates analyzed. Additionally, some of the comparable slips maintained seasonal adjustments to their rates. The typical range of the adjustments broke down into two periods, (1) November 1 through April 30 and (2) May 1 through October 31. Comparables one, two and four maintained year round rates with no seasonal variance noted. The data below includes the seasonal rates where applicable. The following data was collected and compared to the subject property, City Recreational slips.

	Comparable Recreational Monthly Rental Data					
	<u>Subject</u>	Safe Harbor Marina (Year Rd)	Galleon Resort (Year Rd)	Promenade at Perry's (1) / (2)	Sunset Marina (Year Rd)	Stock Island Yacht Club (1) / (2)
Location	Mid Town	Stock Island	Old Town	Stock Island	Stock Island	Stock Island
Utilities	Solid Waste/Recy \$7.80/Mo Metered Water & Elec	\$275 per Month Plus Electric	Water, Solid Waste	Water, Solid Waste	Water, Solid Waste	Water, Solid Waste
Club House / Bathhous e	Bathhouse Security	Bathhouse, Outdoor	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhous e, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar
Laundry	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin
Parking	Open, First Come	Open, Street	None	1 sp	Open, Street	1 sp
Pool, Site Amenity	None	Pool	None	Pool	Pool	None
\$/Foot/M o.						
40-60	\$24.24	\$75.00	\$110.00	\$75 / \$65	\$55.00	\$70 / \$60
61-80	\$24.24	\$75.00	\$120.00	\$105 / \$85	\$56.50	\$70 / \$60
81-100	na	na	\$130.00	\$115 / \$93	na	na
101 +	na	na	\$130.00	\$125 / \$110	na	na

Elements of Comparison

The price per linear foot of slip was analyzed for the monthly lease properties, available amenities, and utilities included in the rates. Site amenities were reviewed for contributory value in comparison to those provided by the subject City properties. Lease terms were compared for the effect on value.

Location of the City property is considered superior to the Stock Island sites and similar to the in town location of the Galleon Marina. The Bight's mid town location makes it proximate to services, shopping, destinations and attractions in both new town and old town.

Many restaurants and stores can be accessed by walking or biking as opposed to most of the comparables. The Galleon's Old Town location was the only comparable with similar or slightly superior location when compared to the subject.

Solid Waste and Recycling is billed monthly at a rate of \$7.80. Water and electric are metered and billed monthly on a usage basis in the City's agreement. The monthly comparable lease sites included base utilities and solid waste in the rates.

Site, resort amenities for the comparables were generally superior to that available at the City's marina. Clubhouses or bathhouses, coin operated laundry and dock box storage facilities were consistent between the City and the comparables utilized. However, most of the comparables maintained additional resort amenities such as swimming pool access, outdoor cooking and eating facilities, onsite restaurants & bars, and recreational facility access included in the lease rate. These were considered superior to the City lease terms.

Parking was also a factor as the City lease which includes one parking space pass for first come first serve parking, proximate to the piers. The Galleon Marina was significantly inferior to the subject, as no onsite parking is available for long term slip lessee's use. The other comparables had one open or assigned parking included, inferior to the City's two spaces.

Analysis:

The Comparison included similar monthly rental data from local marinas and resorts within the search area criteria of the assignment. Market rate monthly rentals were considered as potential indicators of fair market values for comparison to the Lease rates of the City. Substitution principles apply to the lease rates of the comparable sites with equal utility to that of the subject property.

The area of comparison sought was the rental rate per linear foot per month for Recreational vessels.

The City lease provided included a base rate of \$24.24 per linear foot per month. Solid waste is billed at a rate of \$7.80 per month. The rate doe not include water and eclectic, which are metered and billed based on usage. The base rate does not include applicable sales tax on the month to month lease.

The comparable data indicated an unadjusted range in rates of \$55.00 to \$130.00 per foot per month for recreational vessel dockage in the range of 40' to 60' in length. Two comps offered reduced rates in the "off" or summer season, ranging from \$60.00 to \$110.00 for those specific locations. For analysis, the peak seasonal rates for 40' to 60' vessels were considered. The average rate is \$77.00 per foot per month. An additional adjustment (reduction) was applied of 20% to account for the resort amentities in the comparables when compared to the City site.

Conclusion:

The rates in the comparable, adjusted market rates indicate a fair market value of \$61.00 (rounded) per foot per month for Recreational vessels.

7. Transient Dockage Rates

The City maintains Transient dockage slips which are intended to be leased on short term basis including daily and weekly rates, with the term not to exceed a total of ninety (90) days.

The named vessel is the only permitted dockage and under no circumstance is residing on the vessel or any other use permissible under the terms of the tenancy. These slips provide short term dockage for lessee's on a monthly basis and include use of the open parking facilities on a first come first serve basis, marina restroom/bathhouse, pier access. The base rent includes rent, water, solid waste removal and recycling waste removal, along with applicable taxes. Electric is metered and billed monthly on the basis of usage. The terms and conditions of the lease are typical for the market area and include provision for compliance with local, State and Federal Laws governing the agreement, the vessel and the site.

The research conducted included canvassing of marinas, resorts and facilities offering recreational dockage with terms and conditions similar to that of the City's lease requirements. The geographical area was limited to the Key West and Stock Island areas, in accordance with the agreed scope of work. Items of comparison sought included lease terms, responsibilities of the parties, usage requirements and limitations, amenities provided, as available from the comparables in the open market.

Dockage for Transient use is rented at a price per linear foot of the vessel to be moored in the slip and this criteria was used to search for comparable rate data in the market area. Additionally, some of the comparable slips maintained seasonal adjustments to their rates. The typical range of the adjustments broke down into two periods, (1) May 1 through October 31 and (2) November 1 through April 30. The data below indicates the split as noted.

The following data was collected and compared to the subject property, City Transient slips

		Comparable	Transient Slij	p Rental Data		
	Subject	Safe Harbor Marina Year Rd	Galleon Resort (1) / (2)	Promenade at Perry's (1) / (2)	Sunset Marina Year Rd	Stock Island Yacht Club (1) / (2)
Location	Mid Town	Stock Island	Old Town	Stock Island	Stock Island	Stock Island
Utilities	Solid Waste Recycling, Water & Sewer	\$275 per Month Plus Electric	Water, Solid Waste	Water, Solid Waste	Water, Solid Waste	Water, Solid Waste
Club House / Bathhous e	Bathhouse Security	Bathhouse, Outdoor	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse, Similar	Bathhouse , Similar	Bathhouse, Similar
Laundry	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin	Coin
Parking	Open, First Come	Open, Street	None	1 sp	Open, Street	1 sp
Pool, Site Amenity	None	Pool	None	Pool	Pool	None
\$/Foot						
Daily	\$2.53	\$6.00 / \$6.00	\$8.00 / \$6.50	\$6.25 /\$6.25	\$6.25	\$5.28
Weekly	\$17.71 (daily rate)	\$61.92	na	na	\$22.50	\$32.25
Monthly	\$32.24	na	\$130 / \$110	\$75 / \$65	\$55.00	na

Elements of Comparison

The transient price per linear foot of vessel was analyzed for the amenities available, and utilities included in the rates. The location was identified for the readers reference. Upland amenities were reviewed for contributory value in relation to those provided by the subject City rental. Rental rules and regulations were considered for their impact on value.

Transient use at the City location is considered superior to the Stock Island sites and similar to the old town location of the Galleon Marina. The Bight's mid town location makes it proximate to services, shopping, destinations and attractions in both new town and old town.

Many restaurants and stores can be accessed by walking or biking as opposed to most of the comparables. The Galleon's Old Town location was the only comparable with similar or slightly superior location when compared to the subject.

Water, Solid Waste and Recycling are included in the City's rental rates. Electric service is metered and billed on usage basis. The other transient site's included similar terms for the rates.

The transient site amenities for the comparables were generally superior to that available at the City's marina most maintaining some resort access or facilities. Clubhouses or bathhouses, coin operated laundry and recreational facilities were relatively consistent between the City and the comparables utilized. Most of the comparables maintained additional site amenity such as swimming pool access, outdoor cooking and eating facilities, on site restaurants & bars and recreational facility access. These were considered superior to the City Marina.

Parking was considered as the City maintains adequate parking for guests, on a first come first serve basis. The Galleon Marina was significantly inferior to the subject, as no onsite parking is available for transient users. The other comparables had open parking, similar to the City's.

Analysis:

The Comparison included similar monthly rental data from local marinas and resorts within the search area criteria of the assignment. Market rate monthly rentals were considered to be good indicators of value for the lease rates of the City. Substitution principles apply to the lease rates of the comparable sites with equal utility to that of the subject property.

The area of comparison sought was the transient rental rate per linear foot of recreational vessel.

The City lease provided included a yearly rate of \$ 2.53 per linear foot per day and \$32.24 per foot on a monthly basis. The rate includes sewer, solid waste and recyclable waste removal, and an applicable sales tax, 7.5%, was not included.

The comparable data indicated an unadjusted range in daily rates of \$5.28 to \$8.00 per foot, and monthly rates of \$55.00 to \$130.00 per foot, pre sales tax. Weekly rates from comparable data were not considered as the City does not offer similar rate structure.

Conclusion:

The market data indicate that the Fair Market Value of Transient Rental rates per foot should be in the range daily of \$5.30 to \$5.75 and monthly \$85 to \$88.50 per foot, rounded. The City does not offer a weekly rate, as stays are calculated on the daily rate for less than a month stay. The comparable sites typically offered slightly superior, resort amenities such as swimming pools, outdoor facilities, onsite restaurant & bar facilities, and access to recreational facilities. The City currently is charging daily rates approximately 45-50%, and around 30-50% below monthly rates, when compared to average market transient rates that include slightly superior amenity.

8. Mooring Field Dockage Rates

The City maintains Mooring Field of mooring buoys permanently anchored in the Florida Bay for transient dockage, which are intended to be leased on short term basis including daily and monthly rates, with the term not to exceed a total of one (1) year. There are a total of 149 transient mooring locations and the rate includes dinghy space at the pier. The dinghy pier site is located within the Marina and is easily accessed from both North Roosevelt Boulevard and Palm Avenue. The lease rights are evidenced by issuance of a Permit, which identifies the permittee and the vessel allowed to moor in the field. The mooring field is serviced by a landward location at the Marina, specific piers for dinghy dockage. The Marina location is proximate to the mid town district of the island and provides good access and waterways to both the Gulf of Mexico and the Atlantic Ocean, as well as the Key West Harbor and many site on the island accessible by water.

There are no similar sites within the survey area, as defined within the Scope of Work. The search identified similar mooring buoys for lease in the Boot Key Harbor, in Marathon, Florida, approximately 50 mile to the east of Key West. Additionally, it is noted that the Florida Keys National Marine Sanctuary has installed approximately 400 mooring buoys in the waters off the Keys, which are free for use and intended to provide recreational anchorage only and reduce the anchoring impact on the sites.

The site in Marathon's Boot Key Harbor represents the most proximate site with data available for analysis. The Boot Key site offers similar amenity for boaters utilizing the mooring rentals as is available in Key West. 70% of the field is designated for short term rentals and 30% available for 12 month lease. The lease provides for dinghy dockage, bath & shower facilities, coin operated laundry facilities, weekly holding tank pump out, and land side vehicular parking for rentals of one month or longer. Boot Key offers a monthly rate of \$384.00 plus applicable sales tax and daily rates of \$25.00 plus tax. A annual rate of \$350 per month is available for a 12 month lease.

The Key West marina is currently charging \$24.31 for daily mooring and a rate of \$427.59 for monthly leases in the mooring field, plus tax. The City marina rates are competitive with the Boot Key location, however the terms are slightly inferior, as the Boot Key site includes an assigned parking space for longer term rentals and a weekly pump out, whereas the City includes one parking space on a first come first serve basis. Use of bathhouse, coin operated laundry facilities and water usage are included with both sites.

Analysis/Conclusion:

There is limited market data available for fee mooring facilities. The closest site is In the City of Marathon however, despite the distance for the subject, the Boot Key Harbor site is considered a good comparable. Based on the fees indicated, the Key West site has competitive market rates while offering slightly inferior services, when compared to the Boot Key location. Both the daily and monthly rates re consistent with the market data available.

9. Submerged Land Leases

The City Marina maintains submerged land leases with several tenants with riparian upland rights around the City Marina. Commercial and residential properties on the perimeter of the bight and frontage on North Roosevelt Boulevard, Eisenhower Drive, and Palm Avenue have leases for the submerged lands adjacent to their parcels. The uses are typically for wet slip dockage in conjunction exclusively with the upland use of the tenant. Most of the lease's include requirement for pump out service, restrict and omit fueling facilities, and restrict liveaboard uses. The terms and conditions of the lease are typical for the market area and include provision for compliance with local, State and Federal Laws governing the agreement, the vessel and the site.

The research conducted included some canvassing of local marinas, resorts and facilities adjacent to unowned bay bottom and research of state agencies governing similar leases and submerged land uses. The geographical area initially searched was limited to the Key West and Stock Island areas, in accordance with the agreed scope of work, however it was necessary to expand the search criteria in order to obtain sufficient data for analysis. Items of comparison sought 'included lease terms, responsibilities of the parties, usage requirements and limitations, amenities provided, as available from the submerged land leases collected and reviewed.

The following summarizes the existing City's leases considered.

Paradise Harbor Condominium

Upland Address: 719 Eisenhower Drive Area Leased: 11,529 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$877.89

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

Garrison Bight Investors LLC

Upland Address: 1601-1605 Eisenhower Drive

Area Leased: 7,813 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$594.93

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

SBY Key West LLC

Upland Address: 701 Palm Avenue Area Leased: 25,021 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$1,905.25

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

Garrison Bight Marina Inc

Upland Address: 711-717 Eisenhower Drive

Area Leased: 15,740 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$1,198.54

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2024 (no extension provided)

Garrison Bight SMI LLC

Upland Address: Angelfish Pier, Palm Avenue

Area Leased: 19,874 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$1,513.32

Lease Term: Ends 11/30/2028

Harborside Hotel and Marina Inc.

Upland Address: 903 Eisenhower Drive Area Leased: 18,486 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$1,407.63

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

Harbor Lodge Condominium Owners Association

Upland Address: 833 Eisenhower Drive Area Leased: 13,709 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$1,043.88

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

Key West Community Sailing Center Inc.

Upland Address: 705 Palm Avenue Area Leased: 33,018 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$1.00 Per year

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$0.083

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

Old Town Trolley of Washington DC Upland Address: 801 Eisenhower Drive Area Leased: 12,974 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.75 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$810.88

Lease Term: Ends 12/31/2025

Pelican Landing, A Private Fishing Condominium Inc

Upland Address: 915 Eisenhower Drive Area Leased: 18,886 square feet (sf)

Current Annual Lease Fee Rate: \$0.85 per sf plus applicable tax

Current Monthly Lease Fee: \$1,438.09

Lease Term: Ends 8/31/2025

The City leases are typical for leased submerged land in the market area. The lease provided mirrors the State Department of Environmental Protection, Board of Trustees Land Documents System (BTLDS) lease format, as noted on the website for the public leases in the State. The City leases run for a variety of periods however most are up for renewal in 2025. The City's current rate is \$0.75 to \$0.85 per square foot for all but one of its current leases. The Sailing Club enjoys a preferential rate due to the nature of its public service business. The lease for the Old Town Trolley is sightly favorable at \$0.75 per square foot and expires at the end of December, 2025.

In researching the comparable submerged land leases it was necessary to expand the search area in order to provide additional data and support the opinion of value. There were four leases considered within the City limits. An additional five leases from Stock Island and up to mile marker 28. These leases represent the most current available on the BTLDS website and public records. The following is a summary:

Submerged Land Leases					
Lease Number	Square Foot	Lease Term	Leased Fee Tax Included	Fee per S. F.	Owner / Location
440003375	13504	5/21-6/45	\$1924.75	\$0.14	Waterfront 6631 LLC 6631 Maloney Avenue, Stock Island
441570565	17206	7/23-7/28	\$3684.50	\$0.23	Truman Annex, North Basin LLC
440249865	3611	7/23-7/28	\$847.93	\$0.25	Reach Hotel 1240 Simonton Street, KW
440011755	7887	1/22-1/27	\$6511.83	\$0.83	Tannex Development 271 Front Street, KW
441736935	1800	5/22-5/32	\$3092.99	\$1.72	Spottswood, Spottswood, Spottswood New Found Harbor, Ramrod
440030225	4035	8/23-8/28	\$864.05	\$0.21	Hyatt Residence Club 5051 Overseas Hwy, KW
440004045	23719	4/22-4/32	\$3424.37	\$0.14	Libben LLP 3558 Meadow Grove Tr Ann Arbor, MI Hurricane Hole Marina
440006695	46566	4/21-4/26	\$8679.90	\$0.21	Trudo Leschert 1510 Tuttle Ave Sarasota, FL The Galleon Resort
440353455	3622	9/23-9/28	\$775.61	\$0.21	NHC FL 136 LLC Sunset Harbor Village LLC 27777 Franklin Rd, Ste 300, Southfield MI
440343315	9357	10/23- 10/28	\$2003.70	\$0.21	Spottswood Partners LTD 506 Fleming St, KW Little Palm Island, Ramrod

Analysis:

The comparison included similar annual lease fees for submerged land from shore line properties in Key West, the lower and middle keys. The search area revealed sufficient similar comparables for analysis in the prescribed market area. The City marina location was superior to many of the available leased areas. The Fury lease for example is in the middle of the open bay with no adjacent facilities. The Galleon leased area is proximate and more similar to the subject in location and amenity, however with limited parking in the resort. The Tannex property was most similar in lease rate to the subject's lessee's agreements. Substitution principles apply to the lease rates of comparable sites with equal utility to that of the subject property. The lease terms were similar for the City lease and the submerged land leases from the State. The permitted uses varied slightly with some allowing all uses including fueling docks while others were limited to recreational uses.

The City lease provided included an annual rate of \$ 0.75 to \$0.85 per square foot. The leased City Marina areas are considered superior to most of the comparables. The comparable data indicated an unadjusted range in annual leases of \$0.14 to \$1.72 per square foot of leased submerged land. The sight variances in permitted uses did not significantly effect rates and thus adjustments were not considered applicable.

Conclusion:

The City's submerged land lease rate is competitive in the market, though currently in the upper range when compared to leases available. The current rates on the comparable data are for terms that range from five to ten years with most being in the early stage of the terms. As the rate is consistent with the recent renewals and their respective terms, the existing rates are considered in line with current market pricing and demand.

ADDENDUM

An	praiser ⁹	's ()11a1	lifica	ations
$\Delta \nu$	praiscr	3	Juai	11110	шонь

Mark J Maclaughlin

State-Certified General Real Estate Appraiser All Keys Appraisal Company PO Box 2391, Key West, Florida 33045

Phone: 305-296-9255 Fax: 305-296-9535

Professional Experience:

3/2007 to Present All Keys Appraisal Company, Key West, FL

Certified Commercial RE Appraiser; Retail, Light Industrial, Marinas, Institutional, Mixed Use and Commercial Residential

Properties

03/2005 to 3/2007 All Keys Appraisal Company, Key West, FL

Certified Residential Appraiser; Single Family and Multi family Residential Properties, Assist in the Research, Verification and

Report Preparation of Commercial Appraisals.

11/2003 to 03/2005 All Keys Appraisal Company, Key West, FL

Registered Trainee Appraiser aiding in Research, Verification & Report Preparation of Single Family, Multi-Family and Commercial

Reports.

04/2004 to Present RWA Realty, Inc., Key West, FL

Broker, General Manager

Real Estate Brokerage Firm licensed as a RE Broker

Real Estate Sales/Service

07/1999 to 03/2003 Century 21 All Keys Inc., Key West, FL

Real Estate Sales Associate

Residential Sales

06/1987 to Present Island Angles, Inc., Key West, FL

General Building Contractor Residential & Commercial

Projects from Custom Single Family to Commercial Retail, Hotel

Renovations, Historical Guesthouses

Education:

State Certified General Real Estate Appraisal Course Work
 USPAP Update and 14 Credits Continuing Education, Appraisal
 30 Hours Business Law, Building Codes, Continuing Education,

General Contractor

2005 Appraisal Institute, Miami Chapter, Forms & USPAP Update 2004 Course 400; 410; 420 National USPAP, Business Practices and

Ethics,

Florida State Law for Real Estate Appraisers

State Certified Residential Appraiser License, RD 4916
 State Certified Real Estate Brokers License, State of Florida
 FREAB Residential Appraiser Course I, Fundamentals of RE

Appraisal

2003 Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice

2003	State Certified Residential Trainee License, State of Florida
1999	State Certified Real Estate Salesperson License, State of Florida
1987	State Certified Building Contractors License, State of Florida
1983-1984	MBA, Finance Program-Drexel University, Philadelphia, PA
1983	Bachelor of Arts Degree, University of Maryland, College Park, MD
1979	HS Diploma, Nether Providence High School, Wallingford, PA

Professional Association:

Associate Member Of The Appraisal Institute, Key West Association of Realtors, Key West Chamber of Commerce, KW Navy League



Melanie S. Griffin, Secretary



STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION

FLORIDA REAL ESTATE APPRAISAL BD

THE CERTIFIED GENERAL APPRAISER HEREIN IS CERTIFIED UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF CHAPTER 475, FLORIDA STATUTES

MAC LAUGHLIN, MARK JAMES

1010 KENNEDY DR SUITE 305 KEY WEST FL 33040

LICENSE NUMBER: RZ3053

EXPIRATION DATE: NOVEMBER 30, 2026

Always verify licenses online at MyFloridaLicense.com

ISSUED: 11/27/2024

Do not alter this document in any form.

This is your license. It is unlawful for anyone other than the licensee to use this document.



Definitions

Market Value

Market Value for the purpose of this appraisal is defined:

"The most probable price which a property should bring in a competitive and open market under all conditions requisite to a fair sale, the buyer and seller each acting prudently and knowledgeably and assuming the price is not affected by undue stimulus."

Implicit in this definition is the consummation of a sale as of a specified date and the passing of title from seller to buyer under conditions whereby:

- a. buyer and seller are typically motivated;
- b. both parties are well informed or well advised, and acting in what they consider their own best interests;
- c. a reasonable time is allowed for exposure in the open market;
- d. payment is made in terms of cash in United States dollars or in terms of financial arrangements comparable thereto; and
- e. the price represents a normal consideration for the property sold unaffected by special or creative financing or sales concessions granted by anyone associated with the sale.

Highest and Best Use

The Appraisal of Real Estate, published by the Appraisal Institute, defines "Highest and Best Use" as follows:

"The reasonably probable and legal use of vacant land or improved property, which is physically possible; appropriately supported, financially feasible, and that results in the highest value."

In our analysis to estimate the Highest and Best Use of the subject land, we have given consideration to the following factors.

- a. A detailed analysis of the growth and area trends in the County in general, and the subject area specifically.
- b. An analysis of the type of improvements currently being constructed on sites somewhat similar to the subject property, if available.
- c. There are no private restrictions to limit the use of the subject land, other than that for which it has been zoned, and for which similar land in the area has been approved.

Highest and Best Use (continued)

d. An investigation of zoning regulations, which revealed that there are no detrimental features, from the standpoint of zoning changes or infiltration of inharmonious uses within a reasonable radius of the subject area.

The preceding definition and explanation applies specifically to the Highest and Best Use of the land. Implied within these statements is the recognition of the contribution of a specific use to a community environment or a community development in addition to the wealth maximization of the subject property owners. Also implied in this determination of Highest and Best Use are the results from the appraiser's judgment and analytical skill in that the use determined from this analysis represents an opinion, not a fact to be found. In appraisal practice, the concept of Highest and Best Use represents the premise upon which the value is based. In the context of Market Value (most probable selling price) another appropriate term to reflect Highest and Best Use would be Most Probable Use. In the context of investment value, an alternative term would be Most Profitable Use.

Property Rights Appraised

The property rights being appraised are all rights existing in a fee simple estate, as of the appraisal date.

Fee Simple Estate is defined as follows: (The Dictionary of Real Estate, 14th Edition, Appraisal Institute):

Fee Simple Estate: "Absolute ownership unencumbered by any other interest or estate,

subject only to the limitations imposed by the governmental powers

of taxation, eminent domain, police power and escheat."

Marketing Time, Market Exposure:

Market exposure for the subject property is the time at which the property, at the value indicted herein, would have taken to transfer and consummate a deal. Inherent in this analysis is the understanding that the exposure time is directly subordinate to the type of property and the value range that is determined by the analysis. This differs from Marketing Time in that exposure is assumed to precede the valuation of the property. Marketing time is an estimate of the amount of time it may take to sell the subject property.

Neighborhood

A congruous group of complimentary land uses.

Market Area

The geographical region, for a subject property, from which most demand comes and in which most of the competition is located.